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“Tradition, transition and modernity are the stages 
through which the woman in Indo- Anglican novel 
is passing”. Meena Shirwadkar 

Post- modernist Indian writers depict both the 
diversity of women and the diversity within each 
woman, rather than limiting the lives of women 
to one ideal. The novels emerging in the twenty- 

of attitudes towards the imposition of tradition, 
and an analysis of the family structure and the 
caste system as the key elements of patriarchal 
social organization. The work of Indian women 

women’s demands and in providing a medium of 
self- expression.

Anita Desai presents a new dimension to English 

sensibility, a typical neo-Indian phenomenon. In 
order to place Anita Desai in proper perspective 
it is essential to compare her with the other 
women novelists who have more or less the same 
thematic and theoretical exposure and who, in 
their own way, deal with the commonly shared 
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theme of human relationship. Namita Gokhale’s 

psyche and offers a psychological delineation of 
characters and their sensibilities. 

Although some post-modernist feminists claim 

that traditional forms of female oppression still 

exist in modern society and feminist politics 

cannot be abandoned prematurely, yet the images 

of women in South Asian novels have undergone 

a change in the last three decades.

The earlier notion about women as a shadow 

husband or a son, continues to persist. But a 

special positive power that comes from suffering 

ideal of self-assertion. Women in the novels of 

Desai and Gokhale successfully defy traditional 

mores. Women today, after hundreds of years of 

struggle are in a negotiating position and they do 

have choices.

Women narratives in India revolve around the 

institution of marriage that has received social 
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approval and sanction in all cultures and at all 

times. The institution of marriage is the most 

socially, religiously and sexually. But it is also, 

the complete subversion and obliteration of 

women. 

In Clear Light of Day Mrs. Desai portrays the fears, 

needs, frustrations and guilt of the two major 

women characters- Bim and Tara. Patriarchy 

permits no alternative to marriage and attempts 

with utmost cruelty to thwart the individuality 

of even single women like Bim in Clear Light of 

Day. Bim, how may be considered a female hero 

in the novel, poses the question of true and false 

selves before us, which may be differentiated 

as the idea of what one is according to oneself 

as opposed to the idea of one by Society Bim 

everyone is busy in his or her family and she gets 

nothing but bitterness and melancholy which 

shatter her balance at times. Although Bim seems 

very independent, there are obviously spheres 

that she feels that she is unable to handle as a 

woman, that her society has prevented her from 

being equipped to handle. We see this in the way 

that she manages the household and also In her 

insecurity about the family business wherein 

she relies on her brother- in-law’s advice. But 

in the whole gamut of Indian cultural and social 

beliefs she succeeds in presenting herself as 

a human being with a mind. She portrays the 

meaning of being a woman in modern India. She 

makes no attempt to completely acquiesce to 

societal desires and norms but on the contrary 

propagates that she has the right to survive and 

to shape her life according to her needs. 

In the Misra sisters, we see the opposite of 

Bim’s stubborn independence. They are women 

ready to reconcile to their lot; their lifelong 

goal being becoming housewives. Though they 

are successful in marrying, they are rejected by 

their husband as being too traditional and old-

fashioned. They are representations of mere 

stereotypical women. They silently suffer at the 

hands of their father, brother and husband. They 

are ready to bear the crushing burden of their 

marriage at all levels, as it is the only way of life 

they have known.

The novelist has meticulously depicted the 

relation the two sisters-Tara and Bim. Tara is 

timid and submissive, self-assured and dull 

mentally. She is always quiet and disapproves 

of Bim’s intellectual strides. Tara was afraid of 

school life whereas Bim has devotion for studying 

and later for teaching. “Tara looks down upon her 

friends when the others cluster around, sharing 

a delicious secret like a lollipop passed from one 

to another for an unhygienic lick, Tara was left 

out. If they are choosing teams for a game, Tara 

is always the last one standing forgotten and 

wretched, and then one of the leaders would 

reluctantly agree to include her. She was no good 

with the bat and ball, and had the most splendid 

coordination.” (Clear Light of Day, 124.)

Tara’s marriage to domineering and egocentric 

Bakul turns out to be a similar convenient 

arrangement as that of Maya in Cry the 

Peacock. Both marriages point out qualities 

and shortcomings, capability and weaknesses 

of husband-wife and projects how day have not 

cautiously and deliberately been balanced. It 

Women who are treated casually become 

Tara Desai comments: “ He even came closer to 

her and touched her cheek, very lightly, as if he 

could hardly bear the unpleasant contact…………… 

how she could only collapse, inevitably collapse.” 

(Clear Light of Day, 18)

Desai’s novels depict the immense problems and 

obstacles women have to undergo only because of 

their sex, society’s mental set-up and segregation 

of roles by society. But she also suggests that 

marriage does not throttle independence and a 

sustain oneself. 

In Voices in the City, Monisha lives a fragmented 

and famished life. She is caught in a true 
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existentialist contingency and suffers from a 

nervous anxiety. The alienation between Jiban 

and her is rooted in their different temperaments, 

emotional needs of his wife. The husband has 

no time for his wife. He is so much under the 

of blaming his wife for stealing money from his 

pocket. There is no element of love in Monisha’s 

life. Monisha craves for privacy because she is 

unable to share the world of her in-laws. Her 

lonely broodiness brings her to the idea of death: 

“But I have no faith, no alternative to my confused 

despair, there is nothing I can give myself to, and 

so I must stay…....... Ah yes, yes then it is a choice 

between death and mean existence, and that 

122)

Another major character Amla also suffers from 

existential pangs. Amla is a modern predicament 

who becomes anxious about the unpleasant 

change that has come over Monisha and 

Nirode after their arrival in Calcutta. Her love 

relationship with Dharma suggests to her the 

loss of her own identity. Monisha’s death shocks 

her; giving up her quest she chooses a life of 

compromise. Amla, like other women realizes the 

hollowness and futility of her being. Her mental 

disturbance, anxiety and irritation are adroitly 

portrayed by Desai. 

Cry the Peacock by Anita Desai presents the 

incompatible marriage of the protagonist, Maya. 

Maya is yoked inevitably like one bull with 

another, with the son of her father’s friend. She 

is married to an older man, nearly twice her age, 

Gautama, a very reputed lawyer. They are quite 

opposite to each other. Sentiments of discontent, 

injustice and powerlessness simmer through the 

text. Maya is born of a traditional God- fearing 

family and brought up in a protected atmosphere. 

Unaware of the unpleasant realities of life she 

tells in these words, “my childhood was one in 

which much was excluded, which grew steadily 

more restricted, unnatural even, and in which 

I lived as a toy princes in a toy world. But was 

a pretty one.” (Cry the Peacock, 59) Gautama, 

however is a practical, rational and professionally 

busy man. Their marital discord is based in their 

contrasting characters and family background.

Maya is victim of emotional deprivation. 

Though Gautama loves Maya but there is a 

lack of intimacy, tenderness, communication 

and companionship between them. Gautama 

has intelligence and understanding whereas 

Maya craves for sensuousness. Lack of mutual 

concern leads to apathy which causes the total 

breakdown of husband- wife relationship. 

Her husband’s insensitive treatment makes 

her stop behaving like a normal lady and start 

behaving like a child to get attention. Crushed 

by smashed sensibilities, she turns to her dog 

Toto for affection as a child substitute. The death 

of her pet dog, makes the situation worse. The 

disinterested tendency of her husband hurts her. 

He known very little about her and dismisses her 

grief with a mere “it is all over.” (Cry the Peacock, 

89) Maya has neither a career nor does she take 

divorce.

Some other female characters in the novel are 

Pom and Leila, who are Maya’s friends. Leila has 

married for love and has chosen a career as a 

college lecturer. She loves her husband till death. 

Even Pom’s wedlock presents continuous clashes 

and seclusion. Nila is the only one who divorces 

her husband, breaking the hegemony.

The female characters of Desai continuously 

try to listen to the voice of their conscience and 

revolts. But, unfortunately, they fail, miserably 

either due to the impact of culture and tradition, 

or fear of stigma, or timidity or all these combined 

together.

Even Namita Gokhale illustrates how the 

mental structuring of Indian women has its 

own ingrained parameters and boundaries. The 

deep-seated belief in biological inferiority, in 

dependence on man, formulates a perspective 

which is a truism even today for the contemporary 

writing. According to T.N. Madan, “ The Indian 

woman is, it would seem, forever nailed to her 

cross.” The sanctity of the conjugal and familial 

periphery forbids an exposure of the inner world 

of a woman. However, Gokhale has commendably 
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achieved an externalization of the private world 

of her female protagonists. Amidst the weariness 

of self-abasement and stagnation the women are 

presented as trying to employ the strategy of 

withdrawal. 

Paro : Dreams of Passion presents the 

protagonist’s struggle who longs for a new 

ambience and a new satisfying relationship 

where she can become the master of her ‘self ’. 

“Paro was a child of privilege. I couldn’t remember 

her ever passionately wanting anything, she took 

the luxury and adulation that surrounded her for 

granted, as a part of the perks. But now, with the 

experience of deprivation indignities of need.” 

(Paro: Dreams of Passion, 24) Namita in her 

novels shows her preoccupation with the modern 

Indian woman’s search for sexual freedom and 

self-realization. She is interested in exploring life, 

trying to plunge below the surface and plunging 

the depths. She unravels the struggle of woman 

to come out of her closed room and get individual 

freedom from the oppressed environment. How 

the protagonist tries to be equal or even superior 

in this male dominated society and how does 

this affect the society as a whole, is superbly 

portrayed in Namita’s novels.

jealousies of a group of middle-class Indians. 

seems to believe that the sterility of the Indian 

women is the corollary of their smugness. They 

are dead not because of the fault of somebody 

but because they lead a vegetative life. The sexy, 

seductive Paro struggles to live life on her own 

terms. She realizes that existence requires efforts 

on her part to have a identity of her own. Fully 

aware of the puppet like existence she herself 

says to Priya, “they make the rules”. This feeling 

come out of the fetters. She becomes a free spirit 

and mentally mocks at society. Lenin says about 

Paro, “Paro has done it all, she’s left a husband 

and a lover, she has a small son of ambiguous 

parentage. She is a conversation piece at dinner 

parties, and it is considered daring and chic to 

know her.’’ (Paro: Dreams of Passion, 66) 

Life has not tired Paro-she is undiminished. 

presents a contrast between Paro and other 

female character in the novel- Priya, who is her 

chronicler. While Paro and Priya both have an 

aptitude for life but the means to satisfy it and 

level of satiety are different. Paro, married to 

traditional role of a family woman breaks all the 

instincts. However Priya, who secretly becomes 

her spy, is about coming to terms with middle age 

and with middle India.

Namita’s world is made of seemingly contradictory 

forces. On one hand is the ambit of family and 

society and on the other are the self-searching 

liberated women who have no self-consciousness 

or moral constraint in seeking their space 

in patriarchal society. Her female characters 

uninhibitedly articulate their utilitarian and 

self-seeking manipulations. Gokhale represents 

disintegration of cultural patterns are largely 

time-based phenomena and are bound to get 

formulated gradually despite rigid indoctrination.

The protagonist Priya in Priya: In Incredible 

Indyaa is in everlasting pursuit for a consequential 

life. She makes fruitless attempts to establish 

middle class family, after much struggle married 

to Suresh Kaushal, a reputed lawyer, Priya 

understands the value of money. Careful of social 

obligations and restrictions, she is conscious 

of her moves in society unlike Paro who visibly 

took undue advantage of her advocate husband 

Suresh. Enmeshed in the middle-class Indian 

family system she is the more meek, staid one. 

She accepts her fondness for Paro but knows 

she can never be Paro. She says she suffers from 

‘social vertigo’ but wants to stay there. Although 

she realizes the comparative superiority of Paro 

but does not overlook her individuality. Priya 

does not want her family to disintegrate, had her 

own imaginations and desires and a remarkable 

sensibility to maintain a credible balance 
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between sexes. The novel skillfully makes the 

readers to care about the characters and think 

about the underlining issues. 

Displaying a mature understanding of the female 

psyche Gokhale’s novels portray strong women 

the daily struggle in the male - dominated world. 

The character of the grandmother in Gods, 

Graves and Grandmother is praiseworthy for her 

foresightedness. She creates a home for herself 

and her grand- daughter Gudiya. Her philosophy 

of life was, “There is a cycle to saving things, to 

preserving them, and then to devouring them, 

letting them go.’’ (Gods, Graves and Grandmother, 

36.) She reappraises her own role- enactment 

by creating a space for herself by her ability to 

metamorphose things according to her advantage. 

She had earned respect in society. Grandmother 

is a manifestation of the ‘new woman’ in her 

unique display of courage and assertiveness. 

She aspired for a life of fantasy and knew how 

to mould people and situations. She had a strong 

impact on Gudiya who says, “Grandmother’s 

increasing abstraction, her detachment, and her 

inexplicable remoteness had affected me much 

more then I betrayed. Outwardly I was happy and 

normal child although I could see from the looks 

on male eyes things were changing my mother’s 

fabled beauty and grandmother’s legendary 

charm had their genetic renewal.” (Gods, Graves 

and Grandmother, 132)

Gudiya’s character is based on a virtual disregard 

of the traditional power- structure. Gohkale 

validates the ideology of woman’s desire in 

that Gudiya openly voices her heart’s desire. 

She accepts that she wants to marry a rich man. 

Gudiya does not succumb to circumstances but 

solves her existential angst by living in harmony 

with Phoolwati who is totally devoted to Gudiya’s 

care. Speaking fearlessly about herself, she is 

a woman of strength who exhibits feminist 

awakening and upsurge.

Endowed with boundless artistic excellence 
and a broad humanistic outlook both Desai and 
Gokhale undeniably reveal amazing profundity 

of an astounding originality. They realistically 
depicts Indian women’s situation and put 
forward a pragmatic solution which have given 
their novels an imperishable importance. 
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